
MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 23 JUNE 2008 AT 7.00 PM

In the Chair:

Councillor W Graham 

Members Present:
Councillors M Black, O Black, S Blaney, H Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, P McConaghy, R McDonnell, R McIlroy, C McShane, P McShane, O McMullan and C Newcombe.
Also Present:

Mr R G Lewis, Clerk & Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services
Mr P Mawdsley, Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement



Mr D Kelly, Head of Building Control 




Mrs E Mulholland, Head of Development



Ms J McMath, Senior Planning Officer



Mrs K McCaw, Administration Officer




Mrs K McDonald, Member Services/Clerical Officer
08/14:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS 
An apology was received on behalf of Councillor McAllister.
Commencement of Meeting

Following the AGM the Council meeting commenced at 7.32pm.

08/14:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 19 MAY 2008

The minutes of the Council meeting held on 19 May 2008, having been circulated were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved, 

“That the Minutes of the Council meeting held on 19 May 2008 be adopted.”

08/14:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

Sand Rodden, Runkerry

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the Clerk stated that an update regarding the bollards at Sand Rodden, Runkerry would be brought back to the next Council meeting.


It was also agreed that a key for the bollards would be offered to the emergency services.
08/14:04
APPLICATIONS FOR PLANNING PERMISSION 

Councillor Graham welcomed Ms McMath, Senior Planning Officer to the meeting.

E/2007/0152/F – Old Bushmills Distillery Co Ltd, 2 Distillery Road, Bushmills.  Location Old Bushmills Distillery, Bushmills through playing fields off Bushmills Main Street,  cross country then via Ballaghmore Road, Bayhead Road and Seaport Avenue to pumping station.  Proposed replacement of existing 75mm bore uPVC pipeline from Old Bushmills Distillery to sea outfall at Portballintrae with 125mm OD polypropylene.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2007/0337/O – Mr and Mrs J Breen, c/o Seamus Bailey, 9 Glenview Road, Glenshesk, Ballycastle, BT54.  Location 45m west of 12 Blackpark Road, Ballyvoy, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement dwelling with detached garage and detached store.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommend for refusal due to insufficient information to determine and contrary to CTY5 of PPS14 vernacular building worthy of retention.

After discussion, it was agreed that this application be deferred until the outcome of PPS14.

E/2007/0348/F – Mr A McQuillan, 1 Prospect Court, Cushendall.  Location 1 Prospect Court, Cushendall.  Proposed side extension for living room with bedroom over.

E/2007/0381/F – Halliday Homes Ltd, 206 Straid Road, Bushmills.  Location 49 & 49a Ann Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed change of use, alterations and rear extension to existing residential building to provide 1no. additional apartment (3 in total) with ground floor shop and 1st and 2nd floor office accommodation.

There were no objections to the above two applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2007/0390/RM -  Mr G Hunter, c/o Hunter Associates, 8 Charlotte Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AY.  Location lands to the rear of 63 Ballykenver Road, Armoy.  Proposed new dwelling.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to unsatisfactory access arrangements.

After discussion, it was agreed that an office meeting would be held regarding this application.

E/2007/0393/F – R B T Properties, c/o MI Architects, Rathgael Chambers, 10 The Diamond, Coleraine, BT52 1DE.  Location 36 – 38 Main Street, Mosside.  Proposed erection of 6 townhouses and 1 duplex apartment.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to being contrary to PPS7 which fails to provide quality residential environment and unsatisfactory access arrangements.

After discussion, it was agreed that an office meeting would be held regarding this application.

E/E/2007/0397/F – Mr P McAllister, 34 Cricklewood Park, Belfast, BT9 5GW. Location site between 22 and 24 Shore Street, Cushendall.  Proposed demolition of existing building and construction of 2.5 storey apartment building containing 3 apartments together with associated in-curtilage.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to it being contrary to BH12 & BH14 of PPS6 – unacceptable design in conservation area and contrary to PPS7 & DCAN8 – failure to provide a quality residential environment.

After discussion, it was agreed that an office meeting would be held regarding this application.

E/2007/0419/D – Mr P McAlister, 34 Cricklewood Park, Belfast, BT9 5GW.  Location site between 22 and 24 Shore Street, Cushendall.  Proposed demolition of existing builders storage shed.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to it being contrary to BH14 of PPS6 – unacceptable design of redevelopment scheme.

After discussion, it was agreed that an office meeting would be held regarding this application.

E/2007/0421/F – Mr T Cage, c/o Hunter Associates, 8 Charlotte Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6AY.  Location 92 Castlecatt Road, Bushmills.  Proposed change of use of existing garage and store area to self-catering cottage.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to it being contrary to CTY1 of PPS14 – insufficient case of need.

After discussion, it was agreed that this application would be deferred until the outcome of PPS14.

E/2007/0429/F -  Mr G Corrigan, c/o Inset Architecture and Planning, Botanic House, 1-5 Botanic Avenue, Belfast, BT7 1JG.  Location 18-20 Market Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed 14 apartment dwellings and associated parking provision.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to it being contrary to PPS7 & DCAN8 failure to provide a quality residential environment and contrary to DNAP – by reason of prematurity.

After discussion, it was agreed to accept the decision of refusal.

E/2007/0430/O – Mr K Watson, 9 Kemp Park, Ballycastle, BT54 6LE.  Location adjacent to and south of 9 Kemp Park, Ballycastle.  Proposed end of terrace two storey dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to PPS&/DCAN8 – failure to provide a quality residential environment – by reason of overdevelopment.
After discussion, it was agreed that an office meeting would be held regarding this application.

E/2007/0451/O – Mr & Mrs G McFall, c/o Scott Wilson, Beechill House, Beechill Road, Belfast, BT8 7RP.  Location lands adjacent to 38 Caman Park and 36 Moyle Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed erection of 4 townhouses, creation of a new access and ancillary works.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to it being contrary to PPS7 – fails to provide quality residential environment and unacceptable access/parking arrangements.

After discussion, it was agreed that this application would be deferred for one month for additional information.

E/2007/0462/O – Mr C Carey, c/o George Shaw, 18 Sandmount Park, Galgorm, Ballymena, BT42.  Location 12 Gaults Road, Cushendall.  Proposed site for replacement two storey dwelling, vacant dwelling to be retained as store, and shall not be used for human habitation at anytime.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to it being contrary to CTY5 of PPS14 – unacceptable off-site replacement beyond natural curtilage of site.

After discussion, it was agreed that this application would be deferred for one month for additional information.

E/2007/0480/F – Mrs B Mcauley, C/o P J Carey, 45 Claragh Hill Drive, Kilrea.  Location 16 Tully Crescent, Cushendall.  Proposed Granny flat to side of existing dwelling.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2007/0489/F – Pollock Developments Ltd, c/o 2020 Chartered Architects, 9a Linenhall Street, Ballymoney, BT53.  Location Drumnagee Road, 240m West from Moycraig Road Junction, Bushmills.  Proposed replacement dwelling.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to CTY10 of PPS14 – LOl/prominence, DES10 – unacceptable design and not in spirit and intent of outline approval.
After discussion, it was agreed that this application would be deferred for one month for additional information.

E/2008/0004/O – S Williams, 19 Craigalappin Road, Bushmills, BT57 8XY.  Location adjacent to 21 Craigalappin Road, Bushmills.  Proposed erection of replacement dwelling and garage.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to it being contrary to policy CTY1 and CTY5 of dPPS14 - not being a genuine replacement and unacceptable visibility displays.

After discussion, it was agreed that this application be deferred until the outcome of PPS14.

E/2008/0012/O – Mr S McKay, 17 Blackpark Road, Ballyvoy, Ballycastle, BT54 6QZ.  Location lands to the rear of 17 Blackpark Road, Ballyvoy, Ballycastle.  Proposed site for dwelling.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to it being contrary to PPS7 and DCAN8 – failure to provide a quality residential environment by reason of overdevelopment.
After discussion, it was agreed that this application be deferred for one month for additional information.

E/2008/0020/F – Mr & Mrs J McAlister, 3 Bellisk Drive, Cushendall. Location 6 Tavaghan Lane, Cushendall.  Proposed replacement dwelling and garage.

E/2008/0025/F – Mr & Mrs T Kane, c/o Diamond Design Studio, 2d The Diamond, Ballycastle, BT54 6AW.  Location 6 Drumavolley Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed demolition of existing sunroom, alterations, side extension and replacement garage.

E/2008/0039/RM – Ms D Steele, 37 Knockantern Grove, Coleraine, BT52 1NU.  Location land approx 80m South of 26 Carnbore Road, Bushmills.  Proposed replacement dwelling with detached domestic garage.

E/2008/0040/F – Mr E Harvey, 20 Glenvale, Waterfoot.  Location Land opposite 31 Glen Road, Glenariffe.  Proposed change of house type to supersede previous approval.

E/2008/0043/F – Mr S Blaney, C/o Hunter Associates, 8 Charlotte Street, Ballymoney.  Location 22A Ballyvennagh Road, Ballycastle.  Proposed replacement dwelling with double garage.

There were no objections to the above five applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2008/0046/F – Mr S Carey, c/o R Robinson and Sons, Albany Villas, 59 High Street, Ballymoney, BT53 6BG.  Lands at 49 Gaults Road, Cushendall.  Proposed new 15m domestic wind turbine.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to it being contrary to PPS18 – unacceptable visual impact on AONB.

After discussion, it was agreed that an office meeting would be held regarding this application.

E/2008/0081/RM – Mr J D Hill, C/o Market Studio, 14 Market Road, Ballymena.   Location 300m north of 70 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Proposed dwelling and garage.

E/2008/0084/F – Mr M Delargy, 91 Ballyeamon Road, Cushendall.  Location 91 Ballyeamon Road, Cushendall.  Proposed demolition of existing building and replacement with new dwelling and domestic garage.

E/2008/0085/F – Mrs I Dobbin, 177 Straid Road, Turfahun, Bushmills. Location 177 Straid Road, Turfahun, Bushmills. Proposed replacement and extension of existing single storey conservatory with sunroom.

E/2008/0089/F – Miss C Mclenaghan, C/o Hunter Associates, 8 Charlotte Street, Ballymoney.  Location Approx 110m south east of 126 Moycraig Road, Mosside (site entrance to Toberkeigh Road).  Proposed alteration to planning condition 3 of previously approved E/2006/0052/O to provide full two storey dwelling.

There were no objections to the above four applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2008/0090/O – Mr & Mrs Spence, 135 Layde Road, Knocknacarry, Cushendall, BT44 0NJ.  Location 135 Layde Road, Knocknacarry, and Cushendall.  Proposed development of 7 no dwellings.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to PPS7 – failure to provide a quality residential environment, CTY1 of DPPS14 – no case of need, CTY10+11 – erosion of rural character/lack of integration and unacceptable access arrangements.
After discussion, it was agreed that this application would be deferred until the outcome of PPS14.
E/2008/0093/F – NIHE, Fleming House, Coleraine Road, Ballycastle.  Location open space at the entry to Rockfield Estate, Mosside and the footpath either side of the Main Street, Mosside located between Community Walk and Rockfield.

There were no objections to the above application, it was recommended for approval.

E/2008/0100/O -  Mr R McQuillan, 32 Glendun Road, Cushendun, BT44 0PY.  Location 97 Cushendun Road, Ballyvoy, Ballycastle.  Proposed demolition of 97 Cushendall Road and construction of new building to include 2 no shop units and an apartment over with associated parking and site works.  Alterations to stores at 95 Cushendall Road.
Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to Roads reasons – PPS3 inadequate parking and servicing and overdevelopment of the site.

After discussion, it was agreed that this application would be deferred for one month for additional information.

E/2008/0118/F – Mr D McLaughlin, 29 Greenan Road, Glenshesk, Ballycastle. Location 29 Greenan Road, Glenshesk, Ballycastle.  Proposed two storey extension.

E/2008/0123/O – J & M McQuillan, 138 Garron Road, Carnlough, Ballymena.  Location 138 Garron Road, Carnlough, Ballymena.  Proposed 140 Garron Road, Carnlough.

E/2008/0131/F – Mr & Mrs M Read, 3 Bellisk Drive, Cushendall.  Location 3 Bellisk Drive, Cushendall.  Proposed First floor extension over garage + conversion of roof space. 

E/2008/0133/F – Mr R Laverty, 3 Craigagh View, Knocknacarry, Cushendun.  Location 3 Craigagh View, Knocknacarry, Cushendun.  Proposed 2 storey granny flat attached to gable of existing dwelling including removal of existing sun lounge.

E/2008/0137/F – Castle Orchard Developments, C/o McGurk Chartered Architects, 33 King Street, Magherafelt.  Location adjacent to 57 Moycraig Road, Bushmills.  Proposed extension and garage to already approved application.

E/2008/0140/F – Mr & Mrs C Ward, 37 Warren Park, Waterfoot.  Location 37 Warren Park, Waterfoot.  Proposed 2 storey extension to dwelling south gable – 2nd reception with utility on ground floor, master bedroom en-suite above.

E/2008/0146/RM – Mr & Mrs Butler, C/o Bell Architects Ltd, 65- 67 Main Street, Ballymoney.  Location Site 18m East of 84 Hillside Road, Armoy.  Proposed erection of replacement dwelling.

E/2008/0147/RM – Mr & Mrs Butler, C/o Bell Architects Ltd, 65-67 Main Street, Ballymoney.  Location Site 15m south of 84 Hillside Road, Armoy.  Proposed erection of replacement dwelling.

E/2008/0150/F – Mr & Mrs Allen, 42 Warren Park, Waterfoot.  Location 42 Warren Park, Waterfoot.  Proposed 2 storey rear extension to existing dwelling.

There were no objections to the above nine applications, they were recommended for approval.

Applications Deferred From Previous Meeting

E/2006/0073/CA – Galgorm Properties, C/o Monaghan Tennyson Architects, 2 Rathgar Street, Belfast.  Location 26 Mill Street, Cushendall.  Proposed demolition of existing single storey sales office and outbuildings in preparation for new residential development.

E/2006/0074/F – Tbc Developments, C/o Mon Monaghan Tennyson Architects, 2 Rathgar Street, Belfast. Location 26 Mill Street, Cushendall.  Proposed erection of residential development (19 no apartments) plus ancillary parking.  

E/2007/0150/F – McAlister Homes, C/o Fleming McKernan, 1 Upper Abbey Street, Coleraine.  Location Apartment 3A, Marine Apartments, North Street, Ballycastle.  Proposed Change of use from laundry/store to 1 bedroom apartment.

There were no objections to the above three applications, they were recommended for approval.

E/2007/0319/F – Mr Hagan, 85 Lurgylea Road, Galbally, Dungannon.  Location lands to the rear of No 9 The Diamond, Ballycastle.  Proposed new shop unit and 2 no apartments.

Ms McMath stated that this application was recommended for refusal due to overdevelopment of the site, unacceptable design in the conservation area and inadequate parking.

After discussion, it was agreed that this application be deferred for two weeks to withdraw or appeal.


Appeal Decisions Notified

E/2005/0064/F – Mr J Curry.  Location Bayview (site directly adjacent to NW boundary of 3 Bayview Road), Glebe, Rathlin Island.  Proposed erection of 3 No semi-detached buildings (providing 6 No residential dwellings)


Result of Appeal: Dismissed.


After discussion, it was agreed that the office meetings would be held on Thursday 10 July 2008.  It was also agreed that office meetings for applications E/2007/0397/F and E/2007/0419/F would held in Coleraine, with a date to be confirmed.


Ms McMath left the meeting at this point.

08/14:05
BUILDING CONTROL REPORT


The Building Control Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.


Northern Group Building Control Committee – Chief Building Control Officer’s Report 2007/2008

Councillor Graham welcomed Mr White, Chief Building Control Officer to the meeting, who presented his Annual Report.

Mr White stated that he had pleasure in submitting the report for the year ending 31 March 2008, and pointed out that this was the thirty –first report that he had provided.  He referred to the changes that had occurred within Building Control since the present arrangements had been first established in 1973 and stated that the group committees had been a constant and positive factor in the development of the present system of administration. 

He thanked Councillors Blaney and Graham for all their help as Committee members.


Mr White referred to his report and the Group Budget for 2007/08 and pointed out that adjustments had been made to the charges made to the five Councils to account for the temporary staffing arrangements.
He informed members that the work loads in all five Council areas remained at a high level for the first three quarters of the year, but due to the banking and credit crises during the last months of 2007 a dramatic slow down in house building in all areas had occurred.  He stated that this was a worrying development, as a reduction in building activity would have a detrimental effect on the economy generally.
Mr White also referred to the Performance Indicators for each Council for 2006/07, details of which were outlined in a table within the report.  He stated that the drop in performance could be attributed to the very large number of applications submitted prior to the introduction of revised Building Regulations in November 2006, which had caused an unprecedented increase in workload in all Council.  This workload had now been dealt with and it was anticipated that assessment indicators for both domestic and non-domestic plans would show a marked improvement during the current year.


Energy Efficiency

Mr White referred to the announcement by Mr Hain, Secretary of State in July 2006 that Building Regulations would be amended to require all new buildings to incorporate some form of Microgeneration of energy by April 2008.  He pointed out that the present Minister for Finance and Personnel, Mr P Robinson advised the NI Assembly that he had decided not to proceed with the policy announced by  Mr Hain, which was then criticised by a number of people, including those involved with the manufacture and installation of Microgeneration equipment, and other environmental campaigners.

He stated that Chief Building Control Officer had been asked for their views on the issue by NILGA and a paper had been prepared which supported the decision reached by Mr Robinson, details of these reasons were included in the report.  He stated that it was expected that the debate about the merits of microgeneration would continue as costs decrease and efficiencies improve. 
Mr White informed members that The Department of Finance and Personnel had made a set of Regulations in relation to the energy performance of buildings, which were The Energy Performance of Buildings (Certificates and Inspections) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2008.


In reply to members queries, Mr White stated that the energy efficiency certificate would only be a statement regarding the state of a building and would include recommendations on how this could be made more efficient.


He also pointed out that the cost for an Energy Efficiency Certificate would be in the region of £100 to £150, and that the Certificate would remain valid for 10 years.


After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the Department requesting a list of qualified Surveyors regarding the Energy Performance Certificates.

Mr White concluded his report by giving further details regarding Inter-Group and Council Co-Ordination, Study Visit to Freiburg, Germany, Building Control Convention and Irish Building Control Institute Convention.

Councillor Graham, thanked Mr White for presenting a detailed report.

Having answered members queries, Mr White left the meeting at this point. 

New Applications for Occasional Entertainments Licences

The Head of Building Control (HBC) stated that applications for Occasional Entertainments Licences had been received from Kilraughts Young Farmers Club, Carey Faughs GAC and Cushendun GAC, he recommended these for approval.
After discussion,



Councillor McMullan proposed



Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved

“That the Applications for Occasional Entertainments Licences be approved”.
Derelict Buildings
Councillors McConaghy and McIlroy referred to a number of derelict buildings in Bushmills, including those at the Bush River and expressed concerns regarding the safety of these buildings.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the owners of the property adjacent to the Bush River requesting that urgent attention be given to the safety of the building.

After discussion,  


Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved



“That the Building Control Report be adopted”
08/14:06
ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH AND ENFORCEMENT REPORT 
The Environmental Health and Enforcement Report, having been circulated was taken as read.

Lammas Fair
The Head of Environmental Health and Enforcement (HEE) informed members that before finalising the decision of 31 March 2008 to change the designated trading areas for the Fair, Council had to consult with affected traders, the PSNI, Roads Service and NIFRS.

He pointed out that all the statutory agencies had responded positively.  Copy letters from traders had been circulated for information.

The HEE referred to the designating resolution regarding Street Trading at the Fairhill Street and Castle Street areas, which will come into effect on 28 July 2008, details of which were contained in the report.
After discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved

“That the Designating Resolution regarding Street Trading at Fairhill Street and Castle Street areas be agreed”.

Councillor M Black expressed concerns regarding the riding of horses at Fairhill Street, during the Lammas Fair, and pointed out that there were safety issues that should be considered.

In reply, the HEE stated that this was an issue that should be raised with the PSNI, he pointed out that steps were currently being taken to try to deal with this matter.
Councillor McMullan stated that it was his opinion that the Fair needed to be revamped, and suggested discussions take place with Ballinasloe.  

Councillor Blaney suggested that the Fair should return to the way it had originally been some years ago.

After discussion,



Councillor Newcombe proposed



Seconded by Councillor C McShane 

“That suitably experienced persons be employed with a view to rejuvenating the Fair”.



Councillor Blaney proposed an amendment



Seconded by Councillor McCambridge



“That the Lammas Fair Working Group be re-introduced”.

On a vote being taken, there were nine votes in favour and none against the amendment which was carried.
Vapour Recovery Permit Transfer

The HEE stated that an application to transfer a permit under the provisions of the Pollution Prevention and Control Regulations (NI) 2003 in respect of a vapour recovery system had been received from, Henderson Retail Ltd for Castle Service Station., Ballycastle.  He pointed out that the requirements of the Council had been met.

After discussion, it was agreed that the transfer of permit be approved.

Underage sales of Cigarettes – Test Purchase Exercise
The HEE informed members that the Environmental Health Department were committed to a programme of work aimed at raising awareness amongst retailers that it was an offence under the Health and Personal Social Services (NI) Order 1978 to sell cigarettes to any person under the age of 16 years.

He stated that to ascertain the level of compliance with the law a test purchase exercise had been undertaken which involved sending a person under the age of 16 into retail premises to buy cigarettes. He informed members that fifteen retail premises throughout the district were randomly selected for the exercise, and that two children aged 14 and 12 had been involved, which adhered to nationally agreed protocols.
The HEE stated that of the fifteen retailers visited three had sold cigarettes to the child aged 14 contrary to Article 3 of the Health and Personal Social Services (NI) Order 1978.  On investigation it had been established that two of the premises were likely to sustain the statutory defence that all reasonable precautions had been taken and that all due diligence had been exercised to avoid commission of the offence.

The HEE also informed members that following completion of the Environmental Health and Enforcement Section Report a response had been received from the proprietor of the retail premises who had previously failed to co-operate with the Department’s follow up investigation.  He stated that further information was required in order to make an informed decision on the appropriate enforcement action to be taken in this case.

After discussion, it was agreed to issue warning letters to two premises to prevent a re-occurrence. It was also agreed to defer any decision on enforcement action to be taken until further investigations could be made in respect of the third premises regarding the underage sale of cigarettes.

Lammas Fair

The HEE informed members that a letter had been received from Denis Hamilton to request that Council reconsider the decision not to offer him the same pitch at the Lammas Fair this year.

After discussion, 
Councillor M Black proposed

Seconded by Councillor P McShane and resolved

“That the same pitch as allocated at the Lammas Fair last year be reallocated to Mr Denis Hamilton this year”.

Environmental Health Plan

The HEE informed members that Council were required under Local Government (Employment of Group Environmental Health Staff) Order (NI) 1994 to produce an annual plan as to how the Environmental Health function was to be delivered.  The Environmental Health Service plan for 2008/09 was circulated for information.
He stated that Council were also required by the FSA to produce a Food Service Plan, he pointed out that the food section of the Environmental Health Plan forms this Food Service Plan.  A Business and Performance Improvement Plan for 2008/09 had also been produced which outlined key departmental objectives and targets for the year.  A copy of the plan was circulated for information.

After discussion,



Councillor McDonnell proposed



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved

“That the Environmental Health Service Plan and Businesses and Performance Improvement Plan be adopted”.
After further discussion,

           Councillor McConaghy proposed

           Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved, 

           “That the Environmental Health and Enforcement Report be adopted”.

Councillor O Black left the meeting at this point.

08/14:07
DEVELOPMENT SECTION REPORT

The Development Services Report having been circulated was taken as read.


Good Relations Action Plan 2008-2011


The Head of Development Services (HDS) informed members that The Good Relations Officer and the Good Relations Working Group had been working with Blu Zebra consultants who had been awarded the tender for this work.

She stated that the draft three year Action Plan was now completed and had been submitted to the Community Relations Unit OFMDFM on Friday 20 June on the understanding that it was subject to Council approval.


The HDS introduced Therese Hogg, Blu Zebra and Ms Joy Wisener, Good Relations Officer who presented the Action Plan to Council, a copy of which had been circulated for information.
After discussion, 


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge 


“That the Good Relations Action Plan 2008 – 2011 be accepted”


On a vote being taken, there were eight votes in favour and none against the proposal which was carried.
Good Relations Working Group
Councillor McMullan referred to the Parades Review and Action Plan which Council had previously approved and pointed out that Sinn Féin had not previously been represented in the discussions regarding this but would now become involved.
He stated that the survey which had been carried out regarding the Twelfth of July 2006 Parade had shown that the majority of people were against the parade being held in Ballycastle.  He referred to the recommendations that discussions should take place closer to the time of the 2011 Parade and stated that it was his opinion that these discussions should be taking place as soon as possible.

Councillor McMullan stated that he appreciated the good work that had been done by the Good Relations Group and enquired who would be taking responsibility for calling a meeting with the consultees, and if Council would be taking the lead role.

In reply to Councillor McMullan, Ms Wisener pointed out that it had previously been agreed that the Good Relations Group would not be seen as a Parades Forum and was not established to mediate between sides, but would be an interagency group to consult on the work of the Council’s Good Relations programme.  She also pointed out that the Emblem sub-group would be looking at how people like to express their culture.

Ms Wisener confirmed that she would meet with the Parade Organiser to discuss parading issues.  The HDS stated that the Development Department would be responsible for implementing the Action Plan for the 2011 12th Parades.
Councillor P McShane stated that the Council’s role should be facilitative and should bring local groups together to discuss issues openly.

Councillor Graham thanked the representatives from Good Relations for their presentation of the Council’s Good Relations Action Plan 2008-2011, they left the meeting at this point.
2007-2013 Economic and Tourism Development Strategy
Councillor Graham welcomed Marc McGerty, Economic Development Officer (EDO) to the meeting.

The EDO referred to the workshop held on Wednesday 14 May which members had attended with Lestas Consulting to discuss the 2007-2013 Economic and Tourism Development Strategy and Action Plan.  He also referred to the Strategy Document Facilitating Success which members had received and the draft Action Plan which had been broken down into five core values, details of which had been circulated, and stated that it was recommended that Council agree the Strategy and the 5 core values.
The EDO also stated that it had been recommended by Nick Lestas from Lestas Consulting that an Elected Members Working Group be created to ensure that members had the knowledge and capacity to represent the economic and tourism needs of the region, and would then be actively involved in developing and agreeing the Economic and Tourism Development Action Plan.
After discussion, it was agreed to approve the Strategy and 5 Core Values as recommended by Lestas Consulting, and to establish an “Elected Members Working Group”, with a date being agreed over the next 4 weeks for the Working Groups inaugural meeting.

Continuation of Support from Lestas Consulting
The HDS stated that the EDO (Marc McGerty) was leaving Moyle District Council in late July to take up a Chief Executive position with Moyle Enterprise Company.  She pointed out that Nick Lestas had been involved in developing the 2007-2013 Economic and Tourism Development Strategy and recommended that Lestas Consulting be appointed for 3 days per month until the new EDO was in post.

This was agreed.

Councillor Graham thanked Mr McGerty for all his hard work during his employment as EDO and wished him well in his new position.

Request for Match Funding for Exploring Enterprise Programme
The HDS informed members that Enterprise NI had been allocated funding from the European Social Fund for a pre-enterprise programme called Exploring Enterprise which required local authorities to contribute 35% of the overall costs.

She stated that the project had been approved for 65% funding by the Department of Employment and Learning, and had been subject to successful economic appraisals by the Department of Employment and Learning appointed consultants.

The HDS stated that the targets which Moyle Enterprise Company had been set for the programme over the next 3 years required £7,626 of match funding each year and that this would in turn generate £65,367 of total funding for Moyle over the next 3 years.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,


“That the Council approve £7,626 of Match Funding each year for 3 years for


Enterprise NI’s Exploring Enterprise Programme”.
Request for Moyle District Council to Sponsor the 2008 North Antrim Business Awards
The HDS informed members that in 2007 Moyle and Ballymoney Councils were Principal Sponsors of the North Antrim Business Awards.  The Business Awards were a massive success, and MEC were planning to hold business awards again during Enterprise Week in November 2008.

She stated that Moyle Enterprise Company had offered Moyle Council the opportunity to be the Principal Sponsor. 

The HDS stated that a Principal Sponsor would cost in the region of £4,000 (plus vat) and that this would go towards the mystery shopping and judging, marketing and promotion and event management.  She informed members that all other costs were covered from other sponsors or from ticket sales.
The HDS referred to the report and pointed out that the Council’s logo would be positioned in the most prominent position at the awards and would be highly visible throughout each of the stages of the business awards initiative, and highlighted the other benefits of being the Principal Sponsor.

Councillor McCambridge pointed out that last years Awards event had been very worthwhile for the businesses of Moyle.
After discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That the £4,000 for Principal Sponsorship of North Antrim


Business Awards 2008 be approved”.
Good Relations Grant Scheme
The HDS informed members that the Young Farmers’ Clubs of Ulster was to host this year’s Autumn Seminar of Rural Youth Europe in the Mill Rest Hostel in Bushmills from 25 October to 1 November 2008.  The event was a follow-up to their 2004 event entitled Conquering Conflict Across Cultural Divides and would bring participants from across Europe up to date with political changes in Northern Ireland since 2004.
She stated that it was anticipated that this event would generate significant local press coverage with strong Good Relations content, therefore promoting Good Relations within Moyle.

After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor C McShane and resolved,

“That the Good Relations Scheme Grant of £250 for the


Young Farmers’ Club of Ulster be approved”.
After further discussion, it was also agreed to approve the request from the Young Farmers Club of Ulster to permit a group of approximately 30 delegates access to the Council Meeting on 27 October 2008.”

Community Infrastructure Fund
The HDS informed members that the closing date for receipt of completed applications for the Community Infrastructure Fund had been 6 June and that four applications had been received.  She stated that the total budget for the Community Infrastructure Fund for 2008-09 was £40,000 and that this was the only call for applications in this financial year.
She pointed out that the assessment panel, consisted of a Councillor from each electoral area, the Chair, Vice-chair, the Sports Development Officer and Community Services Officer, who had meet to assess the applications on Friday 20th June.  She stated that each of the applications had been assessed and scored using the following criteria; impact on local need, community support for and involvement in developing the project, capacity of the group to implement the project, value for money and match funding applied for or already in place. 

The HDS informed members that the panel had agreed that the full £40,000 would be allocated with the following groups receiving amounts applied for; Armoy Motorcycle Road Racing Club, £5,000, Corrymeela Community, £5,000 and McQuillan GAC Ballycastle £3,402.  She pointed out that the Glen Rovers GAC Armoy, would be awarded £26,598, with an application for the remainder of the money being looked on favorably next year.   She also pointed out that decisions about whether or not such a fund would be available would not be made until the rates estimates and in addition a further application from Armoy GAC would have to be completed.
After discussion it was agreed to approve the recommendations of the assessment panel regarding Community Infrastructure Fund.
Voluntary Contributions Grant Application – Mosside Youth Club
The HDS informed members that an application for a Voluntary Contributions Grant had been received from Mosside Youth Club.  She stated that the grant would contribute towards the cost of an instructor and materials to engage in a project with youth club members involving model making, painting and craft activities.

After discussion it was agreed to approve the Voluntary Contributions grant of £100 to Mosside Youth Club.
Voluntary Contributions Grant Application – Cushendun GAC
The HDS informed members that an application for a Voluntary Contribution Grant had been received from Cushendun GAC.  She pointed out that whilst in previous years voluntary and community groups had received Voluntary Contributions Grants towards community festivals, a new Community Festivals Fund had been set up and under the guidelines, a group that had received funding from this Fund was precluded from receiving funding from any other Council grant programme towards the event.  She pointed out that the Voluntary Contributions guidelines had now been amended with the introduction of the Community Festivals Fund and Council may wish to continue to provide smaller grants of £100 towards festivals and events that had not been awarded funding under the Community Festivals Fund.

The HDS also referred to the Addendum to the Development report and stated that a similar request had also been received from Liscolman Community Association, for 11th Night Celebrations.
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed



Seconded by Councillor Hartin 

“That Voluntary Contributions of £100 each be granted to Cushendun GAC and Liscolman Community Association”.

Councillor McDonnell stated that Cushendun GAC should not be granted a contribution as they had not demonstrated the need within their application.

After further discussion,



Councillor P McShane proposed an amendment



Seconded by Councillor McMullan

“That the Working Group should re-consider the application received from Cushendun GAC for a Community Festivals grant”.
On a vote being taken there were four votes in favour and seven votes against the amendment which was lost. 
On a vote being taken on the proposal there were eleven votes in favour and none against the proposal which was carried.
Four Swans Festival (22-24 August)
The HDS informed members that Spreading Wings had requested permission to work with an artist to transform items of the Ballycastle seafront furniture into temporary artistic structures based on a sea theme for the weekend of the Four Swans Festival on 22 – 24 August 2008.
She stated that the structures would be temporary and would not compromise the static structures and would be secured so as to reduce any additional obstacle to a minimum.  
She pointed out that the structures would be designed and built by a professional artist with practical local support, inviting participation from members of the public where possible.
After discussion it was agreed that this request be approved. 
After further discussion,



Councillor Blaney proposed



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved



“That the Development Services Report be adopted”.

Arts Project – Community House, Bushmills
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HDS stated that the Artist had organised the last workshop with the Community Groups but that a number of groups had not attended.  

She also stated that unfortunately she was unable to give further details on the project as the Arts Officer was currently off on sick leave.
08/14:08
CORPORATE SERVICES REPORT
The Corporate Services report having been circulated was taken as read.
It was agreed that the meeting would continue in committee.

Unpaid Leave

The Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services (ACE) informed members that a request had been submitted for unpaid leave from the PA to the Chief Executive from Friday 25 July 2008 to 1 September 2008.

It was agreed that this request would be approved.
Special Leave Arrangements
The ACE informed members that several members of staff had lost close family relatives in tragic circumstances over the past few months.  She stated that it was proposed that special leave arrangements be introduced to support these employees during difficult times.  She pointed out that the arrangements would cover critical/terminal illness and bereavement within immediate family.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the Special Leave arrangements.
Cushendall Tourist Office

The ACE informed members that an e-mail had been received from Cushendall Development Group informing Council that the Lease of the Tourist Office, Cushendall had expired in January 2008, and seeking Council’s approval to continue to renew the lease for a further two years.  She pointed out that the current rent was £229.13 per month.

After discussion, this was agreed.
Marconi Festival Day
The ACE stated that a letter had been received from Marconi Radio Group seeking permission for the use of Ballycastle Seafront on 3 August 2008 for the Annual Marconi Festival Day.

This was agreed.

Heart of the Glens Festival
The ACE stated that a request had been received from Cushendall Development Group seeking permission for the use of the Waterford Car Park, Coast Road on 2 and 3 August and also the use of Cottage Wood on 6 August 2008 for the Heart of the Glens Festival.

This was agreed.

Young Farmers’ Club of Ulster
The ACE informed members that a letter had been received from the Young Farmers’ Club of Ulster who planned to host this year’s Autumn Seminar of Rural Youth Europe.  She stated that they would like to request that Council host an evening for a group of approximately 30 delegates on 27 October 2008 with a tour of the Council Chamber and the possibility of meeting a number of Councillors, so that they can get an understanding of the democratic process at a local level before they attend a visit at Stormont.

This was agreed.
Training Course Evaluation Form – Councillors’

The ACE referred to the Training Course Evaluation Form which had been circulated and stated that this should be completed after Councillors’ attended all courses as per recommendations from the Local Government Auditor.
This was agreed.
Moyle District Council Website

The ACE informed members that due to a number of requests regarding links to Moyle District Council Website, a policy had now been drafted.  She stated that it was now recommended that Council approve the policy to ensure consistency when requests were being dealt with.

After discussion,

Councillor McMullan proposed

Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved

That the Moyle Website Links Policy be approved”.
Review of Domestic Rating – Reduction of Maximum Capital Value Public Consultation Document – April 2008
The ACE informed members that the Department of Finance and Personnel had launched a consultation exercise on 4 April 2008 to seek views on reducing the maximum capital value that applies for domestic rating purposes.  She stated that this was currently set at £500,000 and it was proposed to reduce this to £400,000 from April 2009.
The ACE recommended that a letter be sent from Moyle indicating that this shortfall should be financed by central government and not local government.

After discussion, it was agreed that a response be sent to The Department of Finance and Personnel regarding the Review of Domestic Rating indicating that the shortfall be financed by Central Government.

Addendum 

Year End Accounts 2007-08
The ACE informed members that the District Fund Summary regarding Year-End Accounts showed a surplus in the year of £210,530, details of which were circulated for information.

She stated that correspondence had been received by Land and Property Services indicating that the finalisation figure for the rates would be forthcoming on 25 June, and recommended that the necessary adjustment be made to ensure accuracy of the accounts before they were due for submission on 30 June.

Annual Governance Statement 2007-08
The ACE informed members that this item had been mentioned at the last Council meeting, and pointed out that a Governance Statement must now be produced and submitted as part of the Year-End arrangements.  She stated that this was due to Audit Regulations and that the statement would replace the statement of internal control, which had previously been included in the Year End Accounts.

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the Year End Accounts 2008 and the Annual Governance Statements 2007-08. 

Sealing of Documents – Rathlin Ferries Ltd
The ACE stated that the Harbour Services Agreement and Licence for terminal building with new ferry operator had been drawn up for Rathlin Ferries Ltd and that these have been based on previous agreements with Calmac. Copies of the Agreement and Licence were circulated for information.
This was agreed.

Ferry Terminal
The ACE stated that a request had been received from Ballycastle Coastguard requesting the use of the Ferry Terminal building to host a medal presentation and family evening for members of the Emergency Services on 19 July 2008.

This was agreed.

Templastragh Graveyard
The ACE informed members that since the previous Council meeting when it had been agreed that Mr B Curran, Local Historian would be approached to carry out historical research with regards to the graveyard.  She stated that costings had now been sought and this would be £600 inclusive.

After discussion, it was agreed that Mr Curran would carry out research at a cost of £600.
After further discussion,



Councillor McConaghy proposed



Seconded by Councillor Blaney and resolved



“That the Corporate Services Report be adopted”.

08/14:09
CONFERENCES, COURSES ETC

Safer and Stronger Communities in Northern Ireland : Creating a Safer Northern Ireland for all.  To be held on 4 July 2008 in Belfast.
There were no nominations to attend the Conference on Safer and Stronger Communities in Northern Ireland.
08/14:10
NOTICES OF APPLICATIONS UNDER THE LICENSING (NI) ORDER 1996 AND BETTING, GAMING LOTTERIES AND AMUSEMENTS (NI) ORDER 1985

There were objections to the Notices of Application under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

08/14:11
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

Harbour Services Agreement and Licence of Terminal Building at Ballycastle to C O’Driscoll

After discussion,



Councillor McMullan proposed



Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved

“That the documents for the Harbour Services Agreement and Licence of Terminal Building at Ballycastle to C O’Driscoll be signed and sealed”.

08/14:12
CORRESPONDENCE
Consultation dated May 2008 received from the Department of Finance and Personnel regarding The Rating of Empty Homes.
The consultation was circulated for information.

Letter dated 2 June 2008 from W T Kennedy, Chairman of Armoy Motorcycle Road Racing Club thanking Council for their hospitality.
This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 2 June from DOE Roads Service regarding Proposed  Extension to waiting restrictions on Runkerry Road, Bushmills.
It was agreed that the proposed waiting restrictions be agreed.

Junction of B146 with A2 Whitepark Bay

Councillor C McShane requested that a letter be sent to the DOE in relation to a sign on the Junction of the B146 with the A2 at Whitepark Bay, and requesting a site meeting.

This was agreed.

Letter dated 2 June 2008 from Department of Employment and Leaning regarding Public Consultation on Proposals to amend the legislation governing Employment Agencies/Business.
This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 3 June 2008 from Department of the Environment regarding Severance Scheme for Councillors.
This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 5 June 2008 from Northern Ireland Water regarding Harbour Road Ballintoy.

This letter was circulated for information.

Letter dated 6 June 2008 from Northern Corridor Railway Group enclosing an update on recent developments.

This letter was circulated for information.
Letter dated 12 June 208 from DOE Roads Service regarding Tourist Signing to Carrick-a-Rede.
This letter was circulated for information.

June 2008 – March 2009 – Commission for Victims and Survivors – Draft Initial Work Programme
This programme was circulated for information.
Rating of Empty Houses
It was agreed that this item would be placed on the next agenda.

Date of Next Council Meeting

It was agreed that the next Council meeting would be held on 28 July 2008.
The meeting concluded at 10.35pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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